
Please see my responses in red.  [RLGG comment: Red comments are from councilors P. Banks & J.Banks ]

The following submission is in regard to the actions and verbal accusations of 
these 2 Councillors at the May 13th, 2024, Municipal Services Committee (PW) 
meeting where Councillors J. and P. Banks attempted to silence a delegation of a 
local public opinion group, the Rideau Lakes Grassroots Group (RLGG). They did so 
by seeking to remove this public delegation from the agenda and making several 
unfounded, unsubstantiated, derogatory and false accusations about RLGG as 
well fellow councillors, at an open meeting.
I understand by telling the truth in public it may cost us both up to three months 
pay but we cannot continue down this road. Councillors Maxwell  have 
caused a divide in council and have publicly supported the RLGG while lying to 
council, staff and the public for nine months about their help in creating this 
political group.
We have asked for help in closed meetings many times and tried twice in open, 
one of those on January 29th and our mayor has refused to step up.
The RLGG is not an opinion group, they are a political machine used secretly by 
two sitting councillors to sway public opinion using hate, conspiracy theories, lies 
and deception. Their main objective since August 2023 is to pressure 5 council 
members into building a new HUB/Office instead of retrofitting the current 
Chantry office.

Our defence is the truth. 
Grassroots Members: 
Marcia Maxwell: Rideau Lakes Councillor of 5 years, was also involved in a right of 
way lawsuit with Jeff and Paula Banks, where she lost money. 

Wendy Alford: Ex Smiths Falls councillor, who lost in the last election and is friend 
of councillor Maxwell according to her. 
Howard French: Ex Reeve Rideau Lakes and campaign manager for Laura Redman 
in 2023 by- election. 
Laura Redman: Candidate in 2023 by -election against Paula Banks, self 
proclaimed political reporter and RLGG member. The person that councillor Paula 
Banks asked  council for protection from several times starting in June 2023 and 
the same person that ended up assaulting councillor Jeff Banks at a council 
meeting in November 6th 2023 while in attendance with Howard French. 
Dan Berty & Lesley Ullyett: Main spokesman for the RLGG and his partner. 

DanBerty
Highlight



There were no false statements or accusations made by councillors Paula or Jeff 
Banks about the RLGG or fellow council members. All statements made are true 
and were made in the public meetings only after being discussed in depth 
numerous times in closed or through emails with no resolution from councillors 
Maxwell  being offered. 

 Maxwell have had nine months to address the deep 
division they have caused in council. During many closed meetings they have 
chosen to either stay silent or be untruthful, until recently. 
Council, the CAO and the clerk have been made aware of their RLGG membership 
and aid, this was planned to be discussed on the closed agenda for the May 13th 
2024 meeting, maybe that is why the delegation chose that meeting.  
Knowing this, the CAO felt it necessary to make the unprecedented move of 
sharing with all council the planned RLGG delegation on the same meeting prior to 
setting the agenda. This is the first time in councillor Jeff Banks 25-year history of 
politics this has happened, that is unprecedented. 
Both councillors Maxwell  were made aware of this closed meeting and 
the planned discussions. Yet when the delegation came forward, they both chose 
again to hide from the public their membership in the RLGG. Councillors 
and Maxwell helped create and have aided RLGG since its inception with 
distributing flyers attacking 5 of their fellow council members because they 
refused to spend 8.5 million on a new HUB/Office. 
Not only did they not make that partnership known publicly, they voted for this 
delegation to go forward knowing this group was printing conspiracy theories and 
lies undermining the township and that divided council and the community with 
their help. 



All council members were made aware 6 days prior to the May 13th meeting that 
someone had came forward after the May 6th meeting claiming that these flyers 
were distributed during the team building BBQ. Councillor Paula Banks asked all 
council members on three different occasions if this person was being truthful. 
She explained that a person had reached out after watching the May 6th meeting 
and said they were at the BBQ and saw a councillor distributing boxes to other 
councillors at the Chantry office, August 17th 2023. 
All of council were aware this was going to be discussed during the closed 
meeting.  Staff reached out immediately to councillor Paula Banks assuring her 
they felt they were not copied in the building and mentioned this was the first 
they had heard of the flyers even being in Chantry. 
If this was not true, every single member of council could have taken the same 
initiative staff did and let councillor Paula Banks know it was false. Councillor Paula 
and Jeff Banks never said this is true, they said they are looking into seeing if it is 
true. Councillor  Maxwell could have cleared this issue up just as staff 
had done by coming forward.  
 Instead like the last nine months they chose silence and tried to undermine the 
meeting and the truth coming out by supporting the delegation of RLGG. They 
have all been made aware through meetings and emails many times that this 
group was printing lies and conspiracy theories only attacking 5 members. 
Councillors Maxwell  once again stayed silent and voted for this 
delegation to go forward. This was not transparent, truthful or appropriate. 
This included the mayor, who has referred to this group as an opinion group 
knowing in fact that they have printed conspiracy theories and lies that have 
caused mistrust in the community, disharmony in staff and divided the current 
council like none in the past. His poor leadership and refusal to denounce these 
lies and speak to the deception of two seasoned councillors have brought us to 
this point. 



Councillor P. Banks reiterates public accusations 

The RLGG is a political attack group that have spread lies and false conspiracy 
theories about the majority of TRL council with the help of two council members 
secretly being part of their group. Both of these council members have 
vehemently denied their participation in helping RLGG for nine months until 
recently.  
We attempted to remove or defer this political group due to the fact that two of 
our sitting councillors had just confessed to helping start the RLGG by distributing 
the original blue flyers attacking the majority of TRL council. 
Councillor Maxwell after calling the tax payers that originally reported her for 
distributing flyers, liars, now claims she was just helping her friend, Wendy Alford. 
All council members, the CAO and Clerk were aware that the secret membership 
of our two council members in this group was scheduled to be discussed in a 
closed meeting later on the same agenda May 13th. 
We felt it inappropriate to let a political group that spread lies and false conspiracy 
theories be allowed to speak before we were allowed to ask these two council 
members questions about why they misled staff, council and the public for nine 
months about their aid and membership to the RLGG. 
These accusations have been discussed at length in closed meetings and emails 
within council, the CAO and clerk. At any point in the last nine months councillors 
Maxwell  could have addressed our concerns by telling the truth, they 
chose not only to hide it but to try to undermine us from getting to the truth by 
allowing this delegation to go forward while hiding that they have been helping 
the RLGG since its inception. 
Specifically, I refer to the following sections of By-law 2019-17, Schedule B Code of 
Conduct:
Section 1.2.i and 1.2 iv, Section 3.1, Section 5.3 ii, Sections 6.8.1, 6.10.1, 6.11.1, 
and 6.11.2.
To provide some context to the purpose of the delegation, at the Regular Council 
meeting of May 6th, 2024, Councillor Paula Banks, while attempting to rationalize 
her violation of the Township’s Code of Conduct
Prior to the May 6th meeting councillor Paula Banks was told if she did not attend 
the closed meeting where her IC complaint was discussed as is her right, she would 
be allowed to defend herself from councillor Maxwells complaint of disrupting a 
meeting in an open meeting. That did not happen. 



At the May 6th meeting the mayor did not let councillor Paula Banks speak and 
made several efforts to cut her off. She finally asked to submit a written defence, 
that cannot be found on any public record, why?  How will this case be any 
different, if found guilty when can councillors Paula and Jeff Banks defend 
themselves so the public can have access to that defence. 
Councillor Paula Banks defence was that she was going to ask council for help, yet 
again from the RLGG and councillor Maxwell. Due to being aggressively confronted 
in public while accompanying her four-year-old grandson by an angry RLGG 
member. 

 councillor  Maxwell took part in those closed and open 
discussions and voted to take 21 days pay from councillor Paula Banks without 
making their membership or their part in creation of the RLGG known to staff, 
council and the public. In fact, this motion had failed and councillor Pollard asked 
that it be brought back to the table without making his membership and support 
of the RLGG known. 
, blamed her behaviour on others and, specifically, RLGG, calling them a hate 
group, falsely accusing them of physical and other forms of harassment without 
evidence or substantiation. RLGG requested the delegation to raise awareness 
about the group and to correct these statements for the public record.
The RLGG is the reason councillor Paula Banks was asking for help on January 29th 
during the budget meeting. As reported to council and staff on January 26th 
councillor Paula Banks was at the dollar store in Smiths Falls with her four-year-old 
grandson when she was confronted by a person claiming to be a RLGG member. 
This member verbally attacked the “Banks councillors “angry over the pickle ball 
and included an accusation that the money was being spent at the hall in Portland 
instead of in South Emsley. This person was aggressive and made councillor Banks 
feel for her personal safety and that of her young grandson. 



(exhibit A Defence Final Draft). 

The RLGG including councillors Maxwell  as members, have harassed 
the five members of the majority of council and they bullied us relentlessly since 
August 2023 because we refused to vote to support the mayor’s 8.5 million HUB 
/Office project. 
Their members have verbally and physically attacked us at council meetings and in 
public. When attempting to answer questions they deflect or answer nonquestions 
as will be seen when you read their answers that were asked of their delegation    
 (exhibit B Answers to delegation questions). 

Councillor Paula Banks was attempting to ask again for help due to feeling unsafe 
January 29th when Councillor Maxwell filed a complaint that she was disrupting the 
meeting. Councillor Maxwell at that time was not transparent about her 
membership in the RLGG when she filed the complaint with the IC investigator or 
when she and councillor Pollard voted to take 21 days pay from councillor Paula 
Banks. 
The RLGG members have escalated from on line hate to in person verbal attacks 
with a young child present, to a physical assault in the Chantry Council office. 
Laura Redmond, who she herself claimed is a proud member of RLGG came to a 
meeting with spokesman Howard French. Their group were cat calling council 
members the whole meeting and at the end Ms. Redman moved chairs in front of 
her out of the way to advance to the council table and spat at councillor Jeff 
Banks. This was witnessed by several council members and reported to staff and 
the OPP.  
Staff after reviewing the tape confirmed they felt something had happened and as 
the mayor also mentioned she was banned from the building. 
When asked by the OPP if he wanted to charge Ms. Redman, councillor Jeff Banks 
said he did not want to make the situation worse or cause someone to lose their 
career. An assault charge we were may prohibit Ms. Redman from her current 
career as a realtor. In hind site she should have been charged. 
The OPP officer said he would pay a visit to Ms. Redman home and speak to her 
about the possible ramifications to her actions and let her know she is lucky we 
were not pressing charges.  
All of this can be confirmed through the OPP Rideau Lakes Detachment. 



The RLGG and its members came to the meeting looking to cause turmoil and the 
mayor allowed it to escalate into an assault. 



__________________________________________________________________________________________________

From: Paula Banks <paulainpolitics@hotmail.com>
Sent: Sunday, November 12, 2023 2:21 PM
To: Yvonne Robert <yrobert@rideaulakes.ca>; Mary Ellen Truelove <mtruelove@rideaulakes.ca>
Cc: Mayor <mayor@rideaulakes.ca>; linda.carr.crosby@gamil.com <linda.carr.crosby@gmail.com>; debbie@lambtrax.ca 
<lambtrax@outlook.com>; susan.dunfield@gmail.com <736SueD@gmail.com>; Marcia Maxwell 
<marciamaxwell2018@gmail.com>; Joan Delaney <joan_delaney493@xplornet.com>; Ron Pollard 
<pollard.ron@kingston.net>; Jeff Banks <Jeffreyjbanks@gmail.com>
Subject: Closed meeting discussions in confidence

All of council needs to publicly denounce these ongoing attacks on the majority of council from the 
Rideau Lakes Grass Roots, John Fenik and Laura Redmond.

Laura Redmond 

We have contacted the OPP about Ms. Redmond's latest escalating behavior. They asked us if we 
wanted her charged but as we said we do not want to ruin anyone's life, but her behavior continues to 
get more outrageous and dangerous when she is our presence. The only difference in this case is we 
have witnesses to it. They have spoken to her and this will stay on file in case there is another issue 
with her. 

 However, the township of Rideau Lakes leadership had a duty to protect us, including our health and 
safety and they failed November 6th. 

I find it upsetting that no one on council including the CAO and Mayor even tried to put a stop to this 
before it got out of hand.  Even though I have had two closed meetings suggesting something like this 
being a real possibility, I have explained how her poor behavior was escalating and asked you to ban 
her from committees of council or representing Rideau Lakes in any manner. Her behavior should not 
have not been a surprise to anyone. 

 From the moment the Grass Roots came to the council meeting they were disruptive and 
disrespectful to the majority of council yet not a word was mentioned. Yelling out comments and 
making rude sounds. 
Even after I asked the chair to interject to their comments and sounds, nothing was done. Both 
Council Hutchings and myself brought their behavior to the attention of the CAO and chair and again 
nothing was done. 
They should have been ejected from the meeting earlier and Mr. Redmond had no business 
approaching the council table at the end of the meeting. This according to our own procedural bylaws 
the Grassroots claimed they were there to protect.   
She literally had to wait for John Clarey to leave so she could move a heavy chair and come up to 
Councilor Hutchings to hiss then over to Councilor Banks to spit. 
If she was in as much pain as she now claims, why would she not exit the back row just like everyone 
else did. 
The other members of her group were also just as disrespectful and yet the mayor and CAO stayed 
silent and silenced councilor when we tried to stop it, this should have been avoided. 



It is clear there is very little reality in her statements and zero remorse. 
She needs to be banned from the Chantry office and Rideau lakes sponsored events.

From the Grass Roots we need to denounce their information, they never ask questions or fact check 
and publish slanderous and incorrect information on a consistent basis.
For one example but I can also provide many many others.



From John Fenik
He never asks anyone questions but he continually attacks the majority of council with his opinions. 
Maybe he should try watching meetings or asking questions, if he is going to run his paper like a 
gossip rag, we should stop funding it. I'm willing to discuss this in open after the closed meeting and 
maybe we should? I will also be addressing our concerns with John Fenik through additional 
correspondence council will be copied on. 

I'm hoping the attacks from fellow council members are now a thing of the past after Friday's 
interviews with the CAO applicants.

Thanks   

Paula Banks
Rideau Lakes Township 
Councilor Bastard & South Burgess
613-284-0238
face book: Paula in Politics for Bastard & South Burgess
_________________________________________________________________________________________________
_____________________________________________

The RLGG seems upset about our behaviour during public council meetings but 
Howard French brought a group to a meeting that were so disruptive and they got 
so out of hand a council member was assaulted and now Ms. Redman no longer 
seems to be on Facebook or a member of the RLGG? Up until that day she claimed 
publicly to be a proud member of RLGG but now her account is deleted. 

Other than the meeting of January 29th councillors Paula and Jeff Banks have never 
been called out of order and they were called out of order that time for asking for 
help from councillor Maxwell and the RLGG.  
Councillor Maxwell, Pollard nor the mayor found any issues with the behavior at 
the November 6th meeting, but called councillor Paula Banks out of order on 



January 29th for asking for help from councillor Maxwell them and the RLGG and 
filed a complaint against her following that meeting. Yet none of the three found 
fault in the November 6th meeting?  

Council and staff are well aware that councillor Paula Banks has asked them 
several times under the Ontario Health and Safety and Ontario Human Rights Act 
to support and protect her under her accommodations for her disability. This can 
be confirmed by the clerk. 
These accommodations were agreed to by the previous CAO, prior to councillor 
Paula Banks running in the 2023 by-election as she suffers from severe disabilities. 
Councillor Paula Banks provided the CAO with a list of her diagnoses and 
accommodations which include

redacted by RLGG among 
other things. The CAO assured candidate Paula Banks that the township has an 
obligation under Ontario law to do what is in their power to support her, that did 
not happen as they and the leadership have refused to do anything. 

Some examples of Ms. Redmond’s comments discussed in closed. 
(Exhibit C Rideau Lakes Continues to misuse Closed Meetings) 

A section from this email, please read full email. 

“Your group includes Laura Redman who even though she sent me a cease and desist 
continues to slander my name. I warned that after Mr Butchers clear indication in his public 
letter to council that three people were blocked from the area CEC’s (which happened in 
closed Laura R, redacted that I would get attacked again and it happens within days.



I have had enough of this woman and her libelous comments that I feel are made worse by the 
continued leaks from closed meetings.
This council should be condemning public comments like this but instead they stay silent.

“ If people die in Rideau Lakes because of the fire chiefs departure it will be Paula’s fault.”
Maybe this council does not realize how offensive I find this since we had a house fire when 
our kids were home alone? I never even met this man, I had nothing to do with his departure.

“Our financial situation is only in dire straits because of the
Iikes of Jeff Banks who consistently has refused to raise our relatively low taxes and who 
shamelessly spends our tax dollars on himself and frequent expensive holidays”

Again maybe council does not care that I have family and friends that see this woman 
following me around to places like Delta coffee? 

They also don’t seem to realize their attempts to pretend that all of a sudden they woke up to 
the fact we have assets that need to be maintained and replaced and just realized we cannot 
afford a 3 million dollar hall when months ago they claimed we could easily afford a 8.5 million 
dollar HUB with a modest 2% tax increase.
These are the things that hurt staff and councils credibility more than what I post. You make 
yourselves look incompetent.” 



Some of the many people that witnessed Laura Redman claiming she was a 
member of the RLGG before deleting her Facebook account. Laura Redman also 
attending the meeting with spokesman Howard French. 

What follows is a summary of relevant aspects of the discussion and proceedings 
of the May 13th MSC (PW) meeting and where I believe the Code of Conduct has 
been contravened. Refering to the video of the May 13th meeting, I will specify 
the time in the video, identify the Councillor(s) speaking, the general content of 
their remarks, the relevant section(s) of the Code and how I believe it was 
contravened.

Councillors Jeff and Paula Banks
Time: minute 1:32 thru 1:44
Councillor Paula Banks moves to amend the agenda by removing the RLGG 
delegation.
Councillor Jeff Banks seconds the motion.

Councillor Paula Banks asked for the RLGG delegation to be removed. The Clerk 
confirmed that this was permitted so did the CAO in an email prior to this meeting 
offer that as an option. 



 

The RLGG is a divisive group attacking the majority of council with lies and false 
conspiracy theories that council members and staff are aware of. Councillor Banks 
asked to defer the delegation until council got more information about two council 
members that were part of creating the RLGG and confirmation that the that flyers 
were handed out of the Chantry office as recently reported.  

Councillor Maxwell speaks to the right of the group to speak, but fails to be 
transparent about how she  membership in this group that 
attacked her fellow members. 

Councillor Maxwell called three tax payers liars for claiming she was distributing 
flyers as part of the RLGG, but the mayor got upset councillor Paula Banks claimed 
that councillor Maxwell  were lying because they had confessed, they 
were. 

Maybe if the mayor had of dealt with councillors Maxwell  when they 
confessed this would have been resolved instead, he did not say a word. This can 
be verified by watching the closed meetings.  The mayor silence on the RLGG 
knowing they were printing lies and conspiracy theories against the majority of 
council should call for his resignation.  Mayor Hoogenboom watched for the last 
nine months in silence pretending that the RLGG was not a political machine used 
by councillor Maxwell and claimed they are a simply opinion group as he often 
states.   



The mayors comments to concerning the RLGG delegation even tough he has been 
asked several times to speak to the lies and conspiracy theories and refused each 
time. 

The difference is councillor Paula Banks had proof that   
Maxwell had lied because they had confessed in front of other councillors and staff 
days earlier. When councillor Maxwell said three tax payers were lying, she did 
that in closed and we all now know they were telling the truth. 

Violation: Sections 1.2.i, 1.2.iv, 3.1, 6.11.1, 6.11.2 (particularly TRL By-laws 
2019-17 Schedule D and 2023-48 Section 14)
Rationale:
In attempting to remove a public opinion group from the agenda, Councillors J. 
and P. Banks were seeking to silence a public group representing local constituents 
with whose opinions they did not agree. This contravened the spirit of Federal and 
Provincial laws regarding public access and
transparency, specifically the Municipal act, as well as the Township’s own 
by-laws.
RLGG followed the Township procedures for seeking a delegation on the agenda 
which was granted;
The CAO offered councillor Paula Banks this route as an option in an email. If those 
options offered broke any municipal, provincial or Federal laws I would speak to 
her. The RLGG has always claimed that no council member was part of their group 
as we now know that is also a lie.  I would suggest they were not being transparent 



and may have broken several laws and bylaws by secretly working with two 
council members to pressure other council members to vote for a new office by 
harassing them for nine months. 
In the past the RLGG and its member attempted to ask council to block councillor 
Paula Banks and others opinions being shared with council. I see no difference in 
us asking for a deferral to wait for more information and the RLGG member asking 
that council disregard the voices of many people that councillor Paula Banks polled 
on Facebook for the budget survey. 
Exhibit D Lesley Ullyett - Council Budget Survey
´Given all of Council approved the Official Township budget 2024 survey prior to launch; given the only survey 
accessible to all of Township taxpayers is the Official Township survey; given all the gaps and flaws in the 
personal Banks survey as discussed above, I respectfully request that Council provide assurance to the voting 
public, that the only survey results to be used as the basis for the analysis, report and recommendations on 
the Rideau Lakes Township 2024 budget, be that of the Official Rideau Lakes Township Budget 2024 survey. 
Furthermore, I request that no Township staff resources be dedicated to the analysis and interpretation of a 
personal survey. Sincerely, Lesley Ullyet´

The RLGG would like council and the public to disregard others’ opinions in TRL 
that do not agree with their vision for a new HUB/Office. With 

 Maxwell being secret members, they posted false information and even paid 
for an ad in the local newspaper to try to sway the budget survey for the purpose 
of supporting a new office. They tried to block councillor Paula Banks from sharing 
any public opinion she gathered on Facebook. Which is not only allowed as per 
AMO training, it is encouraged as it is the main means of communicating with your 
constituents now. 

Below you will see different comments taken from social media that show RLGG 
was trying to silence the voices of tax payers using false information that did not 
agree with them. Yet they claim the same offence by the Banks’s 









 

 



How is the above any different than trying to defer a delegation, especially one 
that has lied and attacked council members verbally and physically in the council 
chambers. 
As councillor Paula Banks informed council, she took the RLGG and the mayors 
concerns about her posting on social media to her AMO training and they had no 
concerns, in fact they encouraged it.



The mayor and RLGG opposes councillor Paula Banks posting of Facebook and have 
accused her of advancing council business. 



The RLGG members including councillor Maxwell  were never 
transparent in their actions or membership and council members had a right to try 
to delay this delegation until after the closed meeting on the same date where the 
memberships of councillor Maxwell  in the RLGG was to be discussed. 
the Mayor observed removal of a delegation from the public would be 
unprecedented in the history of the Township.
Again, the CAO offered this as an option so all of council was aware this might be 
done. The RLGG delegation was a verbal opinion that they planned to share with 
the public, it is no different than an opinion letter being added to the agenda. 
The mayor may have said that the removal would be unprecedented but that is 
not true. The mayor in fact blocked a letter that was sent to be added the council 
agenda himself, this correspondence showed his position on the 8.5 million 
HUB/Office in a negative light and he blocked it in early 2023. This can be 
confirmed by the clerk.  
There is no difference whether the opinion is written of verbal. The only difference 
is the mayor has the power to make the decisions by himself, councillors Paula and 
Jeff Banks asked the rest of council for support. 

Councillor Paula Banks
Time: minute 2:24 thru 3:44
Councillor Paula Banks attacks RLGG as divisive and claims the group “attacks” the 
majority of council decisions by voicing their opposition to those decisions thru 
various media and letters to council. She accuses the group of attacking staff.
Howard French and Dan Berty have accused staff of possible wrong doing, both 
times the CAO’s had to look into these issues and report back to council.  
Attacks are when a group uses false information, innuendo and lies to try to 
pressure a member of council to change their votes or be harassed for nine 
months. 
The RLGG often speaks to the mistreatment of staff by councillors yet they may 
not be aware councillor are not allowed to direct or corresponded staff without 
going through the CAO. Councillor Paula and Jeff Banks have never once been 
spoken to about their behaviour or mistreatment of staff by a CAO. 
She accuses fellow councillors of supporting the group.
The RLGG spokespeople have declared many times no member of council was part 
of their group or have helped them, we now know that is NOT true. Councillors 
Maxwell after vehemently denying having any part to do with the RLGG for nine 



months and calling tax payers liars that reported her. She now claims she was 
helping RLGG distribute boxes of flyers because she was helping her friend Wendy 
Alford. Councillor Pollard admitted getting a box to distribute and giving a box to 
ex councillor Bob Lavoie to distribute. 
She falsely suggests that flyers produced by the group were printed at township 
Offices
Councillor Paula Banks as she reported to all council was told that these flyers 
were distributed from the Chantry office on August 17th during the staff building 
BBQ. Councillors and staff were made aware of this May 7th and refused to 
comment if it was true. Councillor Maxwell  also were told that this was 
going to be discussed in a closed meeting May 13th. Councillor Paula Banks was 
denied an opportunity to properly defend herself from councillor Maxwells 
complaint even though she was assured if she did not attend the closed meeting, 
she would be able to mount her defense during the public meeting, that did not 
happen. There is no public record of councillor Paula Banks defense because the 
mayor did not allow her to mount one. 



She alters her motion from a “removal from the agenda” to a deferral.

Again, one of the options offered by staff. The motion was to defer the delegation 
until more information is available. If councillor Paula Banks did not ask Councillor 
Hutchings to reconsider and accept the agenda the delegation would not have 
been heard, but yet they still file a complaint as if it was denied.    
The last time this group was at the meeting in numbers they were disruptive and 
one of them assaulted a council member when leaving by spitting on him. As 
councillor Paula Banks has said many times, she feels unsafe with some of these 
members even in council chambers.  
The mayor has allowed the RLGG to attack council members without allowing 
them to defend themselves, such as the case of Dan Berty inferring he could sue 
councillor Paula Banks for blocking him on Facebook. The mayor would not allow 
councillor Paula Banks to comment on the threat. The mayor has also blocked 
people from voicing their views on the agenda by blocking residents’ letters. 



Time: minute 9:20 thru 10:34 Councillor P. Banks repeats unsubstantiated 
accusatory statements about 2 unnamed fellow Councillors,
She repeats her false innuendo regarding the RLGG “blue flyers” coming from 
Township Offices.
How does RLGG know if councillor Maxwell handed out the boxes of flyers from 
the Chantry office , Delany or the mayor? This group has 
claimed on several occasions and even during their delegation that council 
members are not part of their group so how do they know what councillors are 
doing in Chantry or are they now calling a staff member a liar as well. 
The mayor and councillors, Maxwell,  and Delany had several days before 
the May 13th to answer to this concern. Staff answered within days of getting 
asked the first time, that they knew nothing about this while council members to 
this day have refused to answer. 

Violation: Sections 5.3.ii, 6.8.1, 6.10.1
Rationale:
Councillor P. Banks used inflammatory and abusive language in a verbal assault on 
a local public
opinion group, asserting that voicing opposition, through various communication 
forums constitutes “attacks”, without any recognition that RLGG has the right to 
freedom of speech, to express opinions contrary to elected officials and to criticize 
their elected officials.
She made unsubstantiated accusations against RLGG, in a formal, public meeting, 
attempting to
defame the group.
The RLGG also attacked council members in the delegation including councillor 
Susan Dunfield. This group is a political group acting as an arm for councillor 

 Maxwell. Attacks are false statements made in an attempt to create 
division in the council, with staff and in the public.  
Others in the public have criticized council and the 5 members feel no need to 
contradict their opinions. The difference is they are not peddling lies in an attempt 
to create a false conspiracy with a single goal of building a new HUB/Office for the 
mayor.  
Please see below another group that opposes the path of the current council. 
We have disagreed with some of the opinions shared but they are opinions and 
not false statements attacking individual councillors. 



She made inappropriate, unsubstantiated and false allegations against her 
colleagues at an open meeting. 
That is not true, all information shared about council members were shared based 
on facts.  received a box of the blue flyers to 
hand out from councillor Maxwell and that he gave a box to ex councillor Bob 
Lavioe to hand out. Bob Lavoie also mentioned he was being pressured by another 
council member to hand out these flyers as well.  
Councillor Maxwell when confronted  claimed 
after nine months of complete denials and calling the tax payers’ lairs that had 
reported her now claims she was helping her friend Wendy Alford. 
A person attending the team building BBQ when they heard about these boxes 
reached out and said they had remembered councillors getting boxes at the BBQ 
on August 17th. They felt for sure that these boxes were distributed at the office 
the day of the team building BBQ and did not think what was going on was ethical. 

Councillors Maxwell, Delany, staff and the mayor were asked three times 
prior to the May 13th meeting if this was true. Staff answered immediately but the 
members of council refused to answer to this day. 



She perpetuated a lie that RLGG flyers were produced at township offices. RLGG 
has the printer’s invoice for flyers on blue paper proving otherwise.
Councillor Paula Banks never said the flyers were printed in Chantry. As she 
reported to staff and council on May 7th 2024 a person reached out to her saying 
that council members were handing out boxes to other council members during 
the staff BBQ. Councillor Paula Banks asked council members in the three above 
emails if that was true and there was not a single response. Like  

 Maxwells refusal to answer if they handed out the flyers and were members 
of RLGG they refused to answer if they were handing out boxes of flyers attacking 
fellow council members during a team building BBQ at the Chantry office.  

She tried to avoid the “unprecedented” attempt to remove a delegation of the 
local public already granted time on the agenda, by changing her motion to 
remove the delegation, to deferring it. 
Again, this was not unprecedented the mayor has removed items of public opinion 
from the agenda earlier that year and possibly other times as well. The clerk 
should verify this. As the clerk mentioned council has a right to defer a delegation 
if we are waiting for further information or not. This option was also offered to us 
via email from the CAO prior to the meeting. If it is so wrong, why would she offer 
it as an option? 
RLGG has also tried to silence Paula Banks about the budget survey and other 
issues she posts on social media, saying she should not be allowed to post polls or 
questions in a public forum. The RLGG even asked council to block the opinions 
she shares from feedback of social media which the mayor has tried several times. 

While RLGG voices opposition, opinions, asks questions and are often critical of 
decisions by “majority council”, our public debate remains respectful. 
100% false, the RLGG is a public arm of councillor  Maxwell political 
group. They continually share lies and false conspiracy theories that they have 
been made aware are false and have refused to correct them. Even councillors 

Maxwell and the mayor were asked to speak with this group about their 
false conspiracy theories several times and all refused. Their debate is rarely 
respectful and they have lied about all 5 of the council members they oppose and 
personally about councillors Paula and Jeff Banks. 



Councillor Maxwell was asked several times in open and closed meetings if she 
ever helped the RLGG or distributed flyers and every time she flatly denied taking 
and part calling those that reported her to two council members liars. 



They claim no council members are part of their group and that councillor Maxwell 
is doing fine. To bad it is all a lie and councillor Maxwell secretly helped create and 
aided this group for nine months. 
RLGG Facebook page and website are evidence to this, and they are open to the 
public. The flyer in question can be found on the RLGG website. Our letters to 
Council are accessible to the Integrity Commissioner.
We would also observe that Councillors supporting constituents, whether 
individuals or a group, is a duty, not an offence.
 Councillors supporting constituents whether individuals or a group may not be an 
offence but I consider the following as one: 

 Councillors handing out boxes of unsigned flyers attacking the majority of 
council because you lost the HUB vote. 



 Councillors lying when asked if they were handing out flyers after three tax 
payers reported that they are involved and helped create the RLGG.

 Councillors calling tax payers liars for reporting that they are part of RLGG. 
 Voting and taking part in closed meeting discussions concerning this group 

and its members. Not being transparent when councillor Paula Banks was 
asking for help under the Ontario Health and Safety and Ontario Human 
Rights Acts. 

 Filing a complaint against councillor Paula Banks for attempting again to ask 
for help with the RLGG and councillor Maxwell  and not making 
their membership known to the IC investigator or to the public before voting 
to take 21 days pay from councillor Paula Banks. 

 For voting for a delegation to go forward without being transparent with the 
public you are a founding member of the RLGG

 For causing a division in council, staff and the community because you lost 
the HUB vote. 

 For not addressing information published by the RLGG knowing it was false 
and allowing the public to be mislead to promote your personal position on 
an issue. 





Councillor Jeff Banks
Time: minute 3:47 thru 4:48
Councillor Jeff Banks asserts the RLGG delegation is “insignificant, immaterial and 
inappropriate”.
He repeats his wife’s unsubstantiated accusations regarding attacks on staff.
Again, two letter came to council accusing staff of possible wrongdoing they were 
investigated and the CAOs at the time responded. They did not go to the CAO in 
confidence to ask questions and have their concerns answered instead they 
insisted that these letters be part of the public record. 
He falsely accuses the group of a physical assault at an earlier council meeting.
Laura Redman a RLGG self proclaimed member attended a council meeting with 
their spokesman Howard French in the same vehicle. They were disruptive the 
whole meeting with councillors asking the mayor to get control of the meeting. At 
the end of that meeting Ms. Redman waited for the front row to exit she moved a 
heavy chair, approached the council table and spat on Councillor Jeff Banks. 
He derides the Mayor in a formal public meeting for allowing the delegation on the 
agenda.
The mayor has been told several times in closed that he is losing the trust of the 
majority of council and that we are considering a nonconfidence vote due to his 
lack of leadership. If you look back at the closed meetings and review the tape he 
said, he would welcome that and planned to defend himself publicly. 



Council’s loss in confidence is not a surprise to mayor Hoogenboom and he said he 
is ready to publicly defend his position as councillor Paula and Jeff Banks informed 
him, they are as well. 
The mayor has had nine months to take a leadership role in this division and has 
chosen to watch the council, staff and community relationship unravel from the 
sidelines in silence because it benefits his cause for a new office. 
Council has been very clear with the mayor that he is losing the support of some of 
its members. His lack of leadership and his refusal to address councillor Maxwells 

 undermining of the majority of council and been discussed in detail. 
The mayor has been asked in closed, no begged in closed many times to take a 
position on the propaganda that the RLGG and Councillor Maxwell  as 
members are putting out in the public that have divided council, staff and the 
public. He has refused every single time. 



Violation: Sections 5.3.ii, 6.8.1, 6.10.1, 6.11.1, 6.11.2

Rationale
Regardless of what Councillor Jeff Banks believes is the relevance of RLGG, we are 
a local public
opinion group with the rights and freedoms of speech and public debate. 
People do have a right to free speech, opinions and debate but printing lies and 
propaganda for the purpose of stopping us from retro fitting an office in Chantry in 
favour of building a new office is not a right. For councillors to secretly be working 
with a group to undermine council, staff and the public is not an opinion group it is 
a political group. 

The attempt to silence
opposition demonstrates a disregard for related laws and by-laws.
Like Councillor P. Banks, the language and unfounded accusations of Councillor Jeff 
Banks is
demeaning to a public opinion group of constituents and an attempt to defame 
RLGG. 



The RLGG have attacked councillors Paula and Jeff Banks and the other three new 
councillors almost weekly since August 2023. They have made every effort to 
defame us as possible, even resorting to lies and conspiracy theories. Yet when we 
call out their lies, they don’t answer our questions, they answer questions we did 
not ask or they just print more lies and then cry foul when they get caught. 
Please see the responses to Wendy Alford answers. 
(exhibit B Answers to delegation questions)

Deriding the Mayor in an open public meeting shows disrespect for the office and 
authority of the Mayor regarding Council Agendas.
We have been told we can ask for a vote of non-confidence in a public meeting 
and that will be my next step if the mayor does not take a leadership role. 
Councillor Paula Banks asked at AMO training and we are allowed to publicly  say 
when we feel the mayor is not acting in the best intrest of the township.  
The mayor allowed this delegation to go forward knowing that two council 
members were secretly apart of this group and did not make that transparent to 
the public. He allowed this delegation to go forward knowing one of the RLGG 
members had previously attacked a council member sitting at the table. 
The mayor knows that this council has considered a nonconfidence vote and that 
we have asked him many times to step up and take a leadership role instead he 
stays silent and watched from the sidelines. 

Councillors Jeff and Paula Banks
Time: minute 12.42



Vote called on Councillor P. Banks motion to defer delegation in a recorded vote: 
motion is defeated.
RLGG Delegation to remain on agenda
Time: minute 13:30 thru 14:26
Vote called to approve agenda as amended (an unrelated amendment had already 
been passed).
Recorded vote
In favour: Councillors J. Delaney, M. Maxwell, R. Pollard, Mayor Hoogenboom
Against: Councillors J. Banks, P. Banks, D. Hutchings, Deputy Mayor Carr
Tied Vote Motion lost: Mayor announces that the vote to adopt the agenda has 
failed. The meeting cannot proceed.
Discussion ensues on how to move forward. There must be a motion to 
reconsider.
Time: minute 15:00 thru 19:02
Councillor J. Banks accuses the Mayor of blind-siding council by putting the 
delegation on the agenda and should not allow controversial delegations at council 
meetings.
Yes, council was blindsided because all council members knew we were planning 
on discussing the membership of two of our own council members in the RLGG at 
the same meeting in the closed session. 
Staff must have also felt uncomfortable because for the first time since I have 
been on council staff warned us that the RLGG was coming as a delegation before 
the agenda was made public. That is unprecedented and as you can see the CAO 
offered the options allowed by members, so I would not think refusal is that out of 
the ordinary? 



Councillor P. Banks reiterates public accusations against 2 councillors, without 
substantiation, this time naming them publicly.



These two councillors were aware council would be discussing their part in the 
RLGG later the same meeting in closed. They should have been forthcoming with 
everyone that they had admitted to council they were part of the RLGG and should 
had recused themselves from that vote. Councillor Paula Banks has also asked 
councillor Maxwell in a public meeting if she ever helped RLGG and she denied it, 
so this is not the first time her name has been publicly linked to this group. 

Violation: Section 1.2.i, 1.2.iv, 3.1, 6.8.1, 6.10.1, 6.11.1, 6.11.2
Rationale
Based on unsubstantiated and false statements made by Councillors J. and P. 
Banks, Council denied a delegation of the public, having met all pre-requisites, 
from making a presentation. The business of council has been deliberately 
disrupted.
Not true, we debated deferring the delegation until we had more information 
about two fellow members working secretly with the RLGG. But after the debate it 
was decided by councillor Paula Banks and councillor Debbie Hutchings to hear 
them. The business of council was being disrupted by councillor Maxwell  

for working with this group against the majority of council and hiding that 
from council, staff and the public for nine months while taking part in closed and 
open meeting without declaring their membership. The business of council is 
continually disrupted by the RLGG sharing false information and conspiracy 
theories and coming to council with concerns than telling council no members are 
part of their group. They have secretly worked with tow sitting council members to 
disrupt the business of council for none months. 
Councillor J. Banks makes deceiving statements by saying “we were all blindsided”, 
when the agenda was published, as per procedure, the Thursday before the 
Monday meeting (Thursday May 9th, for Monday May 13th meeting) Councillor P. 
Banks was clearly attempting to discredit fellow councillors naming them in 
unfounded
We were all blindsided and that is why staff felt the need to for the first time ever 
in the term of council to tell all council the RLGG was going to be on the agenda 
before it was made public. 
All council knew prior to the May 13th agenda that we would be going into closed 
to discuss councillors Maxwell  aid and membership in the RLGG so we 
were all blindsided to get an email from the CAO warning us they were coming to 
the same meeting as a delegation. In fact their ploy worked as that closed meeting 



never happened, this was a planned disruption of council business if it was not 
than  Maxwell should have recused themselves from voting 
for this delegation to go forward.  

aSummary and Conclusion:
Time: minute 24:40 thru 25.05
Motion to Reconsider Adoption of the Agenda is carried 
Motion to adopt the agenda as amended carries.
As noted in Section 1.2 of the TRL By-law 2019-17, Schedule B, “Members of 
Council shall seek to serve the public interest by upholding both the letter and 
spirit of the laws of the Federal Parliament and Ontario Legislature, and the laws 
and policies adopted by this and other Municipal governments.”
The discussions and actions of Councillors Jeff and Paula Banks at the MSC (PW) 
meeting of May 13th, 2024, show a flagrant contravention and indeed disregard 
for those laws and by-laws by which they are expected to behave. In the case of 
Councillor Paula Banks, given she has previously been found in violation of the 
Code of Conduct for similar offences, showing the same disregard and disrespect 
for constituents as well as colleagues, this appears to be growing trend as opposed 
to learning from earlier behaviour.

Since August 2023 the RLGG along with two council members (secretively) have 
worked together to harass and undermine council because they believe they know 
better then the majority of council. Councillor Maxwell helped create this group 
because she feels her vote to build a new office is the right one and she shows 
zero respect for the rest of council. The RLGG and its members have printed lies 
and false information in an attempt to create a conspiracy theory that 5 people are 
taking control for the township. Since this started councillor Paula Banks has asked 
many times in closed for help and has claimed that councillor Maxwell as well as 
the RLGG have been harassing the 5. 
The harassment and bullying have gotten so bad it turned into a physical assault 
and still the mayor and councillors Maxwell  refuse to denounce it 
saying the assault never happened. They attempt to victim shame councillor Jeff 
Banks saying they did not see the assault therefore it did not happen. 



 

















 







 








